



MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 16TH JANUARY 2014 – NO. 62
1. Record of Members Present:



Cllr. Harvey, Chairman, Cllr. Poole, Cllr. Findlay, Ms. S. Brooke-


Taylor and six members of the public.




2. Apologies:
District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence & County Cllr. Horner.
3. Sarah Brooke-Taylor, Warwickshire Rural Community Council:



Ms. Brooke-Taylor attended the meeting to provide an overview 


on the objectives and differences between Parish Plans and 



Neighbourhood Plans.



Parish Plans (also called Community Plans) are wide ranging, 


encompass most things of 
interest to the community and are 


action plans enabling local people to take responsibility to shape 


the future of their own community. This process is fully 



recognised by local authorities and actions from plans may be 


included in area plans and service plans.

  


In terms of the planning process a Parish Plan is a background 


document and not a formal part of planning Policy.  A Parish 


Plan is not a legal document.



Neighbourhood Plans are a new type of specific plan only 



addressing land use planning issues.  Once adopted a 



Neighbourhood Plan is a legal document and will form the basis 


of developments coming forward, how they are shaped, and is a 


key part in deciding if they gain planning permission.



A Neighbourhood Plan is subjected to an external examination 


before it can be adopted and has to accord with national and 


district policies and sustainability assessment. 
Both of the above plans are community led by first seeking the

support of the Parish Council, publishing an explanatory article in 

a local paper or Parish Magazine, followed by a public meeting. 

Often, they are initiated by a Parish Council, who would invite 

interested parties to attend a public meeting to explain the 


process.   Although Parish Council’s are not required to own the 

process generally one or more of the Cllrs. would participate.  



It is very important there is community involvement in order that 


the Plan is based on a wide range of opinions. It is the 



community's chance to have influence on the future of their 



Parish.



Cllr. Harvey thanked Ms. Brook-Taylor for attending the meeting 


and providing a very informative presentation on the above.
4. Written requests for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests where that interest is not already in the register of members’ interests:



No requests were received.
5. Minutes of the meeting on 14th November 2013:



The minutes were approved by all and signed by the Chairman.

6. Public Participation:



The members of the public attended to express their 




concerns regarding the proposed Solar PV Project at Land South 


of White House Hill, Newnham – Planning application 




SCOPE/0001.



Cllr. Harvey proposed that this item be brought forward from 


agenda item 8. The proposal was agreed by all Cllrs.




The Council was advised that the majority of residents of 



Newnham are strongly opposed, for varying reasons, to the 



proposal and many have indeed registered their objections with 


Stratford District Council.

Cllr. Harvey confirmed that the Parish Council is aware of this

application which is a screening application and, as such, 


the Parish Council and Ward Member have not been officially 

consulted.  Cllr. Harvey assured the residents present that if a 

formal planning application is submitted the Parish Council will 

ensure time is given for a proper discussion about this at a 


Parish Council meeting. She also advised that the Parish Council  

would be looking to join forces with other Parish Councils in the 

area that may be facing similar issues to combine views and 


ascertain the best way forward.  In fact, Wilmcote Parish Council 

has already carried out research around the issue of Solar Panels 

in communities and has reached out to Aston Cantlow Parish 

Council offering to share information  and inviting us to join with 

them in understanding the situation. 
The PC is also aware of other proposed installations in the area. We plan to investigate this fully as we believe that it is in the interest not only of the Parish but also the wider region to understand just how many such applications have been made across the area. 

Cllr. Harvey advised the residents that should a planning 

application be lodged it would be in their best interests to 

individually reiterate their objections.




No other issues were raised and Cllr. Harvey thanked the 



members of the public for attending the meeting.
7. District & County Cllr. reports for information only. (Unless known in advance items raised for a decision will appear on the next agenda.)
County Cllr. Horner had forwarded his report, as follows:
Budget and financial plan for 2014 to 2018: The Conservative group submitted their proposed budget to the Council in December.  It was noted by the other parties who reminded the Council that as no one party had overall control their proposals would have to be included in the budget.
The next Council will look at the Conservative proposal and amendments proposed by the other parties.

The cross party Leader group has already begun discussions on a budget proposition that can be expected to gain majority support.

Key elements of the Conservative proposal are; 

· a 2% annual increase in Council Tax for two years and then for a further two years if joint working across public sector bodies has not delivered sufficient savings.  

· Gritting and roads maintenance have been protected.  

· Children’s Centres have failed to deliver a reduction in looked after children and will be re-launched as Family Centres to engage the whole family for a solution to problems

· Revised working practices in the Fire Service will reduce costs and improve

· Response times to rural areas.

Corporate Parenting: The County and ultimately County Councillors are responsible for the care of “at risk” children.  An Ofsted inspection of the County’s provision for “at risk” children will take place this month.  There are two looked after children in Aston Cantlow Division.
Road Traffic improvements: The South Warwickshire area will hold a seminar to decide which road safety schemes will be funded for the coming year on January 23.  As can be expected the bids for schemes far outweigh the funds available.
Speeding: Community Speed Watch groups in Aston Cantlow Division have been allocated a dedicated speed gun for use by volunteers.  The data leads to offenders being sent warning letters and if a pattern of speeding can be defined police with arresting powers will visit the site at the appropriate times to apprehend speedsters.
Public Health: The County has overall responsibility for public health and coordination of all aspects of public health and adult social care.  As County Councillors we are available as a channel for any issues or concerns regarding adult social care and heath in our electoral divisions.
Cllr. Horner also provided his comments on the proposed Solar PV Project:

The NPPF has a number of clauses relating to the Green Belt and renewable energy projects.  However the key clause in his opinion is Clause 98 second bullet ”approve the application18 if its impacts are (or can be made) acceptable. “
18 Unless material considerations indicate otherwise.
The Green Belt has a major theme, the maintenance of “openness”, Clauses  86, 89 and 90.

It is my opinion that the openness of the Green Belt would be compromised by this development and would therefore render the application unacceptable.
District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence had provided the following report:

Indications are that Stratford on Avon District Council is unlikely to be increasing the
Council Tax figures for 2014/15 although this is not guaranteed until it has been

passed by the full Council.

Stratford on Avon Draft Core Strategy: A Cabinet meeting was held on Monday 13th January to give consideration to an update on work associated with the preparation of the Core Strategy and changes to the current Local Development Scheme, as well as to consider the latest evidence concerning the District housing requirement.  If the recommendations are approved by The Cabinet there will be a further period of focused consultation with interested parties as regards the revised plan period, the proposed housing requirement figure and the strategic development options under consideration.
Cllr. Lawrence is also aware of the Scoping application for the proposed Solar PV Project and his present concerns are on access and potential harm to the rural community.
8. Planning matters – update on current planning applications:



Planning application No. 13/02497/VARY Meadow Furlong: Removal of condition 4 (agricultural occupancy condition) of Planning Permission S80/1623 (Erection of an agricultural workers dwelling) – Pending consideration.




Planning application Nos. 13/02057/FUL & 13/02752/LBC 18 Church Lane, Aston Cantlow – Proposed Conservatory to rear - Applications withdrawn.

9. Progress Report for information only:



Little Alne Bridge: Repairs are scheduled to take place at Little 


Alne bridge on week beginning Monday 17th March 2014. The 


delay is due to giving a minimum of 3 months notice to apply for 


the road closure then it is down to when the street works 



department authorise the temporary road closure. 



Sand Bags: 200 sand bags have been provided by WCC and will 


be stored with the sand and hopper at Mr. Godfrey’s Farm.
10. Correspondence received:



- CSW Broadband update December 2013.




- WALC Parish Council membership subscriptions for 2014-15.



- Council Tax Benefit Support notification from SDC.



- Guidance for displaying promotional posters and other 



  material.




- Information about the Armed Forces Community Covenant 


  
  Fund.

11. To agree final Precept submission:




Cllr. Harvey proposed that our Precept requirement for 



2014/15 should remain as per the current year at £9,400.00. 


Cllr. Poole seconded this proposal and all were in full 




agreement.




Confirmation has been received from SDC that a Council Tax 


Reduction Grant will be paid to Town and Parish Councils along 


with the Precept payment. The grant figure for Aston Cantlow 


Parish 
Council is £420.00 making the actual Precept 




submission £8,980.00.
12. Parish Council’s policy on communicating with parishioners:




After some consideration is was proposed by Cllr. Findlay that 


draft Minutes should be posted on the Website, instead of 



waiting until they have been approved, in order to 




communicate with parishioners more efficiently.




Prior to posting on the website, the draft minutes will be 



forwarded by the Clerk to all three Cllrs. for comment. The Clerk 


will provide a date and time for responses, forty eight hours 



from circulation. If no response is received from any/all Cllrs. it 


will be assumed by the Clerk that they are satisfied with the 



draft as it stands. We will trial this new system with minutes for 


six months and should issues arise we will revert to previous 


practice.



The Parish Council continues to only have three members 



instead of six and, as such, it ​is often difficult for these members 


to meet the deadline ​for submissions to the Village Vine. It was 


decided that the publication of minutes on the website would 


therefore take priority. 




Cllr. Harvey will prepare a notice to advise parishioners of the 


above decision for publication in the Vine and will also invite 

applications to join the council.
Cllr. Harvey also noted the difficulty in maintaining regular 
meetings given that all three Councillors need to be present for a 
meeting to be quorate.
13. Aston Cantlow Flood Alleviation Scheme:


       
Brook Road: Arrangements have been made for a local land 



owner to undertake the maintenance of the hedge, if WCC 



undertake an area of ditch clearance (difficult bend, requiring 


traffic 
management) on his behalf. The WCC work is scheduled 


for the New Year (this financial year) and it is expected to see 


the hedge worked on shortly thereafter.
Following on from the recent Flood Alleviation Scheme meetings, a survey was undertaken at house to house level of those houses which either had flooded previously or were at significant risk from flooding – as were identified during the process of meetings and supplied to Michael Green at WCC.  
The meetings were undertaken before Christmas and householders were told by the surveyors that they would receive letters outlining the recommendations for their individual properties before the end of the year.  It would appear that no letters have yet been received and therefore the Clerk was asked to contact Michael Green, WCC, to enquire whether he has received any communications or recommendations from the Company that carried out the house surveys last year and if so when the householders will be advised of the outcomes and next steps. 
14. Payment of outstanding invoices:
       C.P.R.E.
Membership





£  29.00 (200400)
Mrs. E. Butterworth (expenses October – January)
£108.17 (200401)
15. Councillors’ reports and items for the agenda for the next meeting:


Aston Cantlow Flood Alleviation Scheme update
  Speed of traffic through the village. – Cllr Poole and Cllr Findlay
  both expressed concerns that recently speeding through the
  village has once again become a problem.  They both reported
  that there are some regular vehicles that go through the village 
  at what appear to be very high speeds.  Both agreed to monitor
  the situation and report back to the Council at the next meeting
  with an update.


Parish Plan

16. Date of next meeting: 13th February 2013
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 9.45 p.m.
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